MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE PLAN COMMISSION MEETING August 25, 2008
IN ATTENDANCE: Chair Carol Statz, Mike Fagan, Jim Hanson, Wayne Hefty,  Dick Leazer,  and John Rosenbaum.
CALL TO ORDER: by Statz at 8:02 p.m. 

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed. Agenda was posted on 8/21/08 in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law and as a service to citizens, a notice of the meeting was published in the “Mt. Horeb Mail” and “Town and Country Shopper” on 8/21/08. 

MINUTES: MOTION by Hefty/Rosenbaum to approve the minutes of 7/21/08.  Motion carried 5-0.

M. HOOK/SEC. 24/OAK WOOD VIEW DRIVE/PRE-APPLICATION MEETING/CUP OR LC-1 FOR LANDSCAPE BUSINESS:

MOTION by Hefty/Hanson to deny the request for LC-1 rezoning. Discussion: 

Background:  
Dane County Zoning Violation Notice: Dane County Planning and Development, Division of Zoning, in a letter dated 6/11/08, informed M. Hook that his “property at 1979 Oak Wood View Drive is in violation of the zoning ordinance. A landscaping business, which you are running out of this property, is not a permitted use in the A-1 Agricultural District that covers this property.” 
Zoning: **A-1 zoning with a conditional use permit, CUP, for a limited family business subject to s.10.192 is designed to accommodate small family businesses without the necessity for relocation or rezoning while at the same time protecting the interests of adjacent property owners. The CUP automatically expires on sale of the property or the business to an unrelated third party. All employees, except one or one full-time equivalent, shall be a member of the family residing on the premises. 
**LC-1 zoning permits a landscape contracting business with a limit of 12 items of equipment stored on each zoning lot and the residence for an owner of the business or a caretaker. There is no limit to the number of employees and the zoning stays with the land. 

Site Visit and Hook’s Landscaping Proposal: Since the 7/28/08 PC meeting, a site visit was held on 8/6/08. Subsequently, M. Hook submitted a proposal in which he requested “LC-1 (zoning) on a condition of a review on a bi-yearly basis”, rather than a Conditional Use Permit under the existing A-1 zoning, in order for the business to expand to more than one non-family employee.  Also, he preferred screening provided by shrubbery instead of a fence or another shed.
Neighbors’ Concerns: **Commercial development devalues the residential property. **Truck traffic devalues the property. **Since it is an open, corner lot, it would be difficult to screen the commercial nature of the business with berming, landscaping or relocating another storage building and/or access point.  **Several of the neighbors in attendance stated that they would not have moved into the residential cul-de-sac if they thought commercial businesses were permitted. **The proposed use, as a CUP or rezoning, does not meet the standards of the Dane County Code of Ordinances (DCCO) 10.192 (2) or 10.255(2) (h). 

Plan Commission Actions:
MOTION by Hefty/Hanson to deny the request to rezone to LC-1. Discussion: The proposed use does not meet the following standard of the Town of Springdale Land Use Plan Section 9(E) “The town shall support rezoning requests and conditional use permit requests for the kind of businesses specified …in the Land Use Plan… that meet the following requirements: 1. The town shall consider the identified and potential impact of any proposed business development on but not limited to (a) neighboring farms and farmland, (b) residences, (c) natural environment, (d) property values, (e) traffic and parking, (f) noise, odor, and waste products, (g) aesthetics, (h) enjoyment of the land.” The proposed use is inappropriate for a residential cul-de-sac of ____homes on a .25 mile road. If this rezoning were approved and the standards ignored, it would set a precedent of approving such commercial businesses in residential clusters. Motion to deny carried unanimously, 6-0.
MOTION by Rosenbaum/Fagan to deny the request for a CUP for a limited family business. Discussion:
 **The proposed use does not meet the following standards:* DCCO 10.192(2) which requires that the interests of adjacent property owners are protected. *DCCO 10.255(2)(h) states: “No application for a conditional use shall be granted by the zoning committee unless such committee shall find that all of the following conditions are present: 1. That the establishment, maintenance, or operation of the conditional use will not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, comfort or general welfare. 2. That the uses, values and enjoyment of other property in the neighborhood for purposes already permitted shall be in no foreseeable manner substantially impaired or diminished by establishment, maintenance or operation of the conditional use. 3. That the establishment of the conditional use will not impede the normal and orderly development and improvement of the surrounding property for uses permitted in the district. 4. That adequate utilities, access roads, drainage and other necessary site improvements have been or are being made. 5. That adequate measures have been or will be taken to provide ingress and egress so designed as to minimize traffic congestion in the public streets; and 6. That the conditional use shall conform to all applicable regulations of the district in which it is located.  

**The PC found that even though other LC-1 rezonings and CUPs for limited family businesses do exist in the town, this application differs because: some of the others were granted before the current town land use plan, most are located in less residential areas or the location or terrain allows for effective screenings to minimize the potentially negative impact on neighboring properties, and/or the neighboring property owners were unconcerned. Motion to deny carried  4-1(Leazer) -1 (Statz-abstain).
PLAN COMMISSION PROCEDURES: 
**The PC is invited to attend the joint public hearing regarding the draft boundary agreement between the Town of Springdale and the Village of Mt. Horeb on Wednesday, September 10, 7:30 p.m. in the Village Community Center. 

** The next PC meeting is scheduled for Monday, September 22, 2008. The deadline for submittals for the meeting is September 8, 2008. No site visits have been requested at this time. If requested, it will be held on: Saturday, September 6, 8:30 a.m. Wayne Hefty and Dick Leazer are available to attend and will generate a site visit report. 

**It was agreed that the PC will continue the routine of not requiring a site visit report for rezoning or CUP requests since such site visits are unusual and a site visit report is not required in the plan/ordinance in those cases. 
ADJOURN: MOTION to adjourn carried unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,                                                                                                         Vicki Anderson, Recording Secretary 
